MINUTES FOR  THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEETING 

  HELD TUESDAY, APRIL 19, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the April 19, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:43 p.m.



A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, John Grant, Edward Mead (Vice Chair); Tom Nichol, 


Tom Panzella, Scott Marlow, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.

Not Present:  Michael Dolan, Carl S. Moore, Jim Quish


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
1.
COLBERG, LLC V. MILFORD PLANNING & ZONING BOARD -  86 POND POINT AVENUE – Discussion of pending litigation
2.
GARDEN HOMES CORPORATION, ET AL., V. MILFORD PLANNING & ZONING BOARD
 460 BIC DRIVE – Discussion of pending litigation.

The Board went into Executive Session with Matthew Woods and David Sulkis at 7:46 p.m.
The Board came out of Executive Session at 8:10 pm.

Chairman Sutton:  Indicated the Board was asked to add another 8-24 item to the agenda to be presented by Steve Johnson, Open Space Agent.  The Board would have to approve this with a 2/3 vote.

Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to approve adding the 8-24 request for approval to the agenda.

Second:  By Mr. Mead.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All seven members voted in favor of adding this item to the agenda.

 D.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL  

3.
For the City of Milford to acquire 701 North Street.


Steven Johnson, Open Space and Natural Resource Agent, City of Milford, on behalf of the City for Board approval to acquire the 701 North Street property.  Asked the Board to provide a favorable recommendation to the Board of Aldermen to acquire the three parcels that comprise 701 North Street.  This is a 6.98 acre parcel shares a common border with the City’s Orchards Golf Course.  The three lots have approximately 3.15 acres of orchards on the property.  This property is also contiguous to other open space.  This is the first priority of the 2012 Plan of Conservation and Development Action Plan.  The highest and best use of this property will be explored, while protecting the seven acre site, when City owned.


Mr. Grant:  Asked if there were plans for the buildings that are presently on the property.


Mr. Johnson:  Was not involved in any discussions in this regard.  He could not comment on this.

Mr. Mead:  How much money is in the Open Space Fund at this time?

Mr. Johnson:  At this time $269,600 is in the Open Space Account.   This is funded  through the fees in lieu of account through development, so it involves no taxpayer money.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the City’s acquisition of 701 North Street.

Second:  By Mr. Mead.

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members present voted in favor of approval.
4.
Transfer of $269,000 from Open Space Fund 0040-4142-0434-4720-0000 for the purpose of purchasing 701 North Street.

Motion:  By Mr. Panzella
Second:  By Mr. Nichol

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

5.
8-24 Approval – Acceptance of a Grant for NRCS EWP/FPE Inventory

Steven Johnson, Open Space and Natural Resource Agent, City of Milford, explained  this was a UDA grant through the Natural Resources Conservation Services that the City had applied for for flood plain easement conservation after Storm Sandy.  An application was made on a number of undeveloped properties in Milford that the City-owned and sponsored several privately owned properties. These are all undeveloped properties in two marsh systems in the Calf Pen Meadow Creek and some properties in the Silver Sands Marsh area.  They have no buildings or structures on them.  These 42 properties have been appraised and represent a total of 24.96 acres.  The value to the City for NRCS purchasing a conservation easement  and putting them on the properties would be approximately $1,100 per acre.  The value of the easement for those 24 acres is $27,457.00.  That is the value the City would receive for placing a permanent easement on the parcels.  NRCS would also be doing some restoration of the properties in the marsh to help maintain them.  This will also help with the City’s flood insurance rate.

Motion:   By Mr. Mead to approve the grant money for the properties mentioned.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
E.
NEW BUSINESS
6.
42 AND 50 CHERRY STREET (ZONE RO)  Petition of John Wicko, Architect, for Site Plan Review approval to construct an office building on Map 66, Block 822, Parcels 41 and 42, of which Bob Smith, Jr. of Metro-Star Capital LLC is the owner, whose office is at 50 Cherry Street.  He purchased 42 Cherry Street next to his office with the intention of developing it as a professional office. 42 Cherry Street is a residence and 50 Cherry Street is a mixed use building.  The properties will be merged after approval.  The 
property is not in a flood zone and out of the wetlands area.  The building and architecture fits in with existing buildings on the street.  

Mr. Wicko: Described the site plan via a display.  42 Cherry Street will be demolished and the new professional building will not have residences, but will still be considered   a mixed use development.  The combined site is 46,616 SF.  All the regulations are conformed to with the exception of parking, for which a waiver for shared parking is being requested.  Mr. Wicko described all the improvements that will be made on the site.  The request for shared parking is for ten spaces, which will be more than adequate for the proposed arrangement.  The landscaping and lighting plans were

described. 

Mr. Wicko:  Described the engineering plan prepared by Ron Wassmer, which was approved by the City Engineer and Public Works Director.  A fence with landscaping was provided as a buffer.  The architecture of the building was described, which is in keeping with the street’s architecture.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the application as presented.
       Second:  By Mr. Marlow


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
7.
83 POINT LOOKOUT (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of John Wicko, Architect, for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence with an inground pool, on Map 28, Block 583, Parcel 6, of which Stephen and Elizabeth Fogler are the owners.


Raymond Paier, PE, Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, New Haven.  The property is 0.44 acres.  The property site was described.  City departments responded favorably.  Engineering Department review had minor comments which will be conditional upon approval.  The house configuration of the plan and setbacks all meet the zoning requirements, as well as the CAM policies.

John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street.  The Foglers designed a 4,000 SF, three floor residence with four bedrooms and three baths.  Open living design, full basement and finished attic.    The house is conforming and meets all requirements.  

Mr. Sulkis:  Referred to Mr. Harris’ review, who asked that approval be conditional pending working with the Engineering Department.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the application with conditions to comply with the City Engineer’s comments.

Second:  By Mr. Panzella


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.  
8.
318-320 NEW HAVEN AVENUE - (ZONE CDD-4) Petition of Max S. Case, Esq., for Site Plan Review approval to establish a medical marijuana dispensary facility on Map 56, Block 545, Parcel 8, of which The Pearl Corporation is the owner.

Max Case, Esq., Jacobi, Case & Speranzini, 57 Plains Road, Milford, representing Southern CT Wellness and Healing, who propose to conduct a medical marijuana dispensary in Unit B, 318 New Haven Avenue in the CDD-4 zone, where a medical marijuana dispensary is permitted. Also with Raj Patel of SCW&H; Richard Couch, LPE; Bruce Spiewak, Architect and Building Official; Matt Gifford, Security and Ms. Nancy Fellini, President of the Pearl Corporation, the owner of the property.


Attorney Case distributed a list of Exhibits pertinent to this application.


Attorney Case:  Described the contents of the 9 exhibits he distributed to the Board.  The current regulation requires a site plan.  The former tenant was the Foot and Ankle Physical Therapy. There is an existing site plan for this property dated. The only difference from the applicant approved two weeks ago is tonight’s applicant will occupy a unit in one building with nine tenants.  This is a tenant fit-out for Unit B and meets the existing regulation that permits marijuana dispensaries in the City of Milford.

Raj Patel, Member, Southern CT Wellness and Healing, which is made up of four licensed pharmacists.  He described the benefits of medical marijuana after other modalities have not been effective.  The extensive process of dispensing medical marijuana was described.   He stated he met with the staff of Milford Prevention Council and Bridges to make them aware of the proposed dispensary location and express their interest in working with them.

Richard Couch, PE, 1084 Cromwell Avenue, Rocky Hill.  Filling in for Ray Oliver.  To describe the site plan, of which there is no change, and for the proposed  tenant fit up.  The parking will change to conform to the current regulations for handicapped spacing, which was shown on the site display.  There is no loss of parking.

Bruce Spiewak, 375 Morgan Lane, West Haven, CT.  Co-consulting as a resource to the team to provide information on the application of the State Building Code and how it would apply to the renovations and alterations in this building and to respond to any questions in his stated capacity.

Matt Gifford, Custom Vault Corporation, Bethel, CT, consultants with regard to security needs for dispensary facilities.


Attorney Case:  This application meets all the requirements of the regulations.


Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.


Mr. Nichol:  Asked about security inside the building.


Mr. Gifford:  Noted all the security features that would be inside the building.

Motion:  By Chairman Sutton to approve the application for the medical marijuana dispensary.

Second:  By Mr. Grant

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
9.
128, 132 and 140  MONROE STREET – SUBDIVISION BOND RETURN – Request by Howard Baccash for the return of a subdivision bond in the amount of $30,474.00, as approved by Chris Saley, Director of Public Works in his memo of April 12, 2016.

Mr. Sulkis:  This is typical when a subdivision is completed to return the bond to the developer as long as the requirements have been met and the Engineering and Public Works Department approve it.
Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to approve the subdivision bond return.

Mr. Mead:  Second 

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
  10.
WAY STREET – APPROVAL FOR CITY SERVICES – Request by Greg Field for 
Planning and Zoning approval to accept a portion of Way Street fo public services as 
Approved Chris Saley, Director of Public Works, in his memo of April 8, 2016.
Mr. Sulkis:  When a new street is being built the Director of Public Works approves the homes 
on the street to receive City services.

Motion:  To approve by Mr. Grant.
Second:  By Mr. Panzella

Vote:  All  members voted in favor of approval.
F.
OLD BUSINESS

PUBLIC HEARING:  TABLED FROM 4/5/2016 MEETING - EXTENDED TO 
  CLOSE BY  7/14/2016;  EXPIRES 7/14/2016
 11.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of the City of Milford and Milford Prevention Council, Inc. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, V, Sections 3.10, 3.11, 3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.20, and 5.19.

Chairman Sutton:  Knows the Regulation Subcommittee has met on this matter.  The Board will wait until the Committee makes its report.
G.

LIAISON REPORTS  - None
H.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
Mr. Grant:  Special meeting met on 4/14/16 to review the proposed marijuana regulations.  A lot to address.  At this time it was determined to not approve or reject the proposed regulations, but to turn it over to Staff to come up with some language that would not allow any additional facilities to come into the City.
I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 3/15/2016 AND 4/5/2016

Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to approve the 3/15/2016 Minutes.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.


Vote:  All in favor to approve the 3/15/2016 Minutes.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the 4/5/2016 Minutes.

Second:  By Mr. Sutton.

Vote:  All in favor to approve the 4/5/2016 Minutes.
J.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None
K.
STAFF REPORT – None

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to adjourn the meeting.

Second:  By Mr. Panzella

Vote:  All members voted in favor of adjournment.


The meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on May 3, 2016.

Phyllis Leggett
 

Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk

-1-


